
 

  
 
  

 
 
 
CHAIR:   Amador 
MEMBERS:  Barton, Bishop, Cater, Cuaron, Dolan, Doran, Dowd, Eberhart, Frady, Giese, Halttunen, Jay, 
Kelber, Madrigal, McCluskey, Miyamoto, Owens, Patton, Roach, Snyder, Soto, Spear, Versaci, Wallenius  
RECORDER:  Baldridge 
                   Attachments    Time 
         

A.  MINUTES      2 min. 
  1.  Approve Minutes of April 6, 2004 
       
B.  ACTION ITEMS/SECOND READING      20 min. 
  1.  Student Learning Outcomes Task Force     Exhibit B1 
    Report and Recommendations  
  2.  Recommended Changes to BP 111 –        
    Dealing with Threats or Acts of Violence –  
    and Attendant Procedures 
  3.  Recommended Procedure 6536 –     Exhibit B3   
    Equipment Replacement 
 
C.  ACTION ITEMS/FIRST READING 
 
D.  DISCUSSION/INFORMATION ITEMS      20 min. 
  1.  2004‐05 Faculty Position Priorities          
  2.  NCHE Grant    
  3.  Multi‐Year Flexible Budgeting Work Plan    Exhibit D3 
  4.  Budget    Exhibit D4a, D4b 
 
E.  REPORTS OF PLANNING COUNCILS      60 min. 
  1.  Administrative Services Planning Council – Jerry Patton  Exhibit E1 
  2.  Human Resource Services Planning Council – Jack Miyamoto  Exhibit E2 
  3.  Instructional Planning Council – Berta Cuaron  Exhibit E3 
  4.  Student Services Planning Council – Joe Madrigal  Exhibit E4 
  5.  Strategic Planning Council – Sherrill Amador  Exhibit E5 
  (Each planning council will present its preliminary budget priorities for 2004‐05) 
 
F.  REPORTS OF CONSTITUENCIES      20 min. 
  1.  Administrative Association – Ken Jay 
  2.  Associated Student Government – Amador Soto 
  3.  Confidential/Supervisory Team ‐ Jo Anne Giese 
  4.  CCE/AFT – Becky McCluskey  
  5.  Faculty Senate – Steve Spear 
  6.  PFF/AFT – Rocco Versaci/Perry Snyder 
 
G.  OTHER ITEMS 

 

STRATEGIC PLANNING COUNCIL 
AGENDA 

Date:                       May 4, 2004 
Starting Time:                 2:00 p.m. 
Ending Time:                 4:00 p.m. 
Place:                                             SU‐18



PALOMAR COLLEGE
Learning for Success

         
  

STRATEGIC PLANNING COUNCIL 
MINUTES 

May 4, 2004 
 
The regular meeting of the Palomar College Strategic Planning Council was held on Tuesday, May 4, 2004, in SU-
18.  The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m. by Dr. Sherrill L. Amador. 
 
Roll Call
Members Present:  Amador, Barton, Bishop, Cater, Cuaron, Dolan, Dowd, Halttunen, Jay, Kelber, Madrigal, 
McCluskey, Miyamoto, Owens, Patton, Soto, Spear, Versaci, Wallenius 
 
Members Absent:  Doran, Eberhart, Frady, Giese, Roach, Snyder 
 
Guests Present:  Jenny Akins (for Giese), Barbara Baldridge, Kathy Davis (for Frady) 
 
A. Minutes 
 
 MSC  (Bishop, Soto) 
  
 The minutes of the meeting of April 6, 2004, were approved.  
 
B. Action Items/Second Reading
 
 1. Student Learning Outcomes Task Force Report and Recommendations 
 
  MSC  (Wallenius, Barton) 
 
 The Student Learning Outcomes Task Force Report and Recommendations were approved as submitted.  

(Exhibit B-1) 
 
 2. Recommended Changes to BP 111 – Dealing with Threats or Acts of Violence – and Attendant 

Procedures
 
  This item is still on the agenda at the Faculty Senate.  Rocco Versaci has prepared alternate language, 

which he will present to the Senate.  Since the District’s counsel seems to be opposed to the changes as 
previously presented, Steve Spear suggested that the item be considered by SPC again in the fall. 

 
 3. Recommended Procedure 6536 – Equipment Replacement
 
  Ken Jay and Jerry Patton presented the following procedure for its second reading: 

 
 AP 6536 

Equipment Replacement 
 

1. In general, capital equipment replacement will be consistent with the District financial depreciation 
schedule.  Replacement of technology equipment will be on a three-year cycle, and other equipment will 
be on an eight-year cycle.  Note:  This procedure does not apply to equipment donated to the College or 
purchased with Categorical funds. 
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2. Final decisions on equipment replacement under this procedure will be based upon considerations of 

eligibility, priority, and critical needs.   
a. Replacement decisions will reflect the critical need for equipment to maintain College operation. 
b. Eligibility for initial consideration will be given in order of priority to: 

 (1) Equipment that is no longer functional (inventoried); 
 (2) Equipment that is three or eight years old, respectively (inventoried); 

c. Replacement priority will be given in the following order: 
 (1) Equipment necessary for health/safety or in the management of institutional risk. 
 (2) Equipment used in instruction. 
 (3) Equipment used in administrative and academic support. 
 

3. Process 
a. There will be a non-prioritized assignment of capital equipment replacement funds as follows: 

 (1) President’s Office 
 (2) Instruction 
 (3) Student Services 
 (4) Finance and Administrative Services 
 (5) Human Resource Services 

b. Administrators, in conjunction with planning councils, will be assigned initial responsibility to 
identify equipment for replacement based upon the criteria of eligibility, priority, and need as 
indicated above. 

c. Recommendations are directed to the Strategic Planning Council through the appropriate planning 
council and Vice President.  The Strategic Planning Council may seek additional information and 
clarification prior to approvals. 

d. Strategic Planning Council may determine an appropriate retention of available replacement funds 
for emergency purposes. 

 
  This procedure was approved by consensus.  (Exhibit B-3) 
 
C. First Reading – There were no items 
 
D. Discussion/Information Items
 
 1. 2005-06 Faculty Position Priorities
 
  Dr. Amador reported that the lists of priorities from the Student Services Planning Council and the 

Instructional Planning Council have not been merged.  She felt that it was not appropriate for SPC to act 
on this until the two councils have an opportunity to come up with an agreed-to list.  A priority list will 
be prepared before the May 18 SPC meeting.  It looks like we will need 10-12 new faculty members to 
meet our full-time faculty obligation.  She recommended preparing a list of 15-18 in the unlikely event 
funds should become available.  It would be nice to be above our obligation, but it would not be a 
fiscally sound policy at this time.  Berta Cuaron and Joe Madrigal will have their councils work with 
each other to prepare this list. 

 
  Barbara Kelber stated that she is happy we will be able to start our search for new faculty members early 

so that we might have a better chance for the diversity we desire.  She asked if timelines could be set up 
for specific disciplines in order to take advantage of conferences for those disciplines.  Dr. Amador 
responded that our new guidelines will give us a longer period of time to advertise. 

 
 2. NCHEA Grant  
 
  Due to the absence of Judy Eberhart, this item was not discussed and will appear on the agenda for the 

next meeting.  Dr. Amador noted that, because Ms. Eberhart is retiring, a new coordinator for NCHEA 
has been selected. 
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 3. Multi-Year Flexible Budgeting Work Plan
 
  Jerry Patton provided the plan, which had been devised by the task force consisting of Bonnie Dowd, 

Martin Good, Becky McCluskey, Rick Kratcoski, and Mr. Patton.  (Exhibit D-3)  The Revenue 
Allocation Committee has recommended that this plan be brought to SPC. 

 
  Following lengthy discussion, it was MSC (Jay, Soto) to move the plan to action today.  It was then 

MSC (Jay, Wallenius) to approve the plan with one minor change:  Page 4, item 5, first sentence will 
now read, “The reductions made in any budget year to meet the state budget crisis are to be restored in 
reverse order as submitted and accepted by SPC, unless the applicable planning council chooses to re-
prioritize.” 

 
 4. Budget Development – Recommended Plan of Action
 
  Jerry Patton presented the recommended plan of action in developing the budget for the 2004-05 and 

2005-06 budget years.  (Exhibits D-4a and b)  It was Mr. Patton suggestion that the Revenue Allocation 
Committee be expanded to include two members from each of the planning councils.  Steve Spear noted 
that it would be important to keep the balance of members from the constituent groups if Mr. Patton’s 
suggestion is followed.  Bonnie Dowd suggested that SPC create a task force consisting of RAC 
members and two members from each council to work on this two-year phase.  It was agreed that it be 
called the “Fiscal Stability Task Force.”  Rocco Versaci stated that the planning councils should start 
discussing it now.  This item will appear on the agenda for the May 18 SPC meeting, which will be the 
last SPC meeting of this fiscal year.  The actions need to be implemented July 1, 2005. 

 
E. Reports of Planning Councils
 
 Each of the councils presented its preliminary budget priorities for 2004-05. 
 
 1. Administrative Services Planning Council 
 
  Jerry Patton presented the ASPC’s FY 2004-05 Budget Priority Requests as indicated on Exhibit E-1. 
 
 2. Human Resource Services Planning Council 
 
  Jack Miyamoto presented the HRSPC’s FY 2004-05 Budget Priority Requests as indicated on Exhibit E-2. 
 
 3. Instructional Planning Council 
 
  Berta Cuaron presented the IPC’s FY 2004-05 Budget Priority Requests as indicated on Exhibit E-3. 
 
 4. Student Service Planning Council
 
  Joe Madrigal presented the SSPC’s FY 2004-05 Budget Priority Requests as indicated on Exhibit E04. 
 
 5. Strategic Planning Council 
 
  Dr. Amador stated that SPC covers her operations and, although large cuts were made last year, she is 

making no requests for restoration for FY 2004-05 in any of the budget areas under her purview, which 
include Advancement, Marketing, Public Information Office, Institutional Research and Planning, and 
the President’s Office.   

 
  However, because we approved the Learning Outcomes Initiative, Dr. Amador asked the group to review 

the budget proposal for the Learning Outcomes Initiative, which had been estimated previously at 
$85,000 (Exhibit E-5 – white paper).  Given the budget situation, Dr. Amador suggested that we 
consider a slight alternative, which she discussed with the VPs yesterday as something to consider as a 
proposal.  Dr. Amador then distributed a suggested revision to the original budget proposal that was 
worked out by the task force (Exhibit E-5 – goldenrod).  She asked the group to consider reducing the 
faculty coordination time to .8 and then configure as appropriate.  This does not mean taking out the co-
chair at .5 as there needs to be some discussion among that group as to how they would like to allocate 
it.  Because it is not only the $18,000, which is the direct cost, but it is the back-fill cost that makes it 
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expensive.  When you have a full-time person, you are paying them for full time, and then you have to 
add for back-fill for their job, so it is actually a dual cost.  Keeping the research analyst position is 
important because this will be an entirely new task.  Keeping the office support and travel budgets due to 
the need for people to be trained on learning outcomes and expand that knowledge that needs to be done.  
She suggested not identifying a new computer but utilizing one already on campus.  All of these 
revisions could reduce the budget down to a possible $63,000.  This is clearly a new initiative.  We are 
going to have to get this money from something else.  Dr. Amador reminded the group that this is an 
accreditation issue.  By April, 2005, the Accrediting Commission needs a progress report on all of our 
five recommendations.  The major recommendation was on student learning outcomes.  We have been 
able to address the other administratively.  Student learning outcomes is a major institutional 
undertaking.  She suggested that the group get started in the fall.  The self-study should be written 1½ 
years before the next accreditation visit in 2009, which would be January, 2007.  You are going to need 
some performance, which means you are going to need to have planned, set up your benchmarks on 
learning and have gone through all the processes to set that up.  Then, it must be in some kind of an 
implementation mode so that you can make some adjustments.  The Accrediting Commission is going to 
be looking at more than what you have set up.  They will want to see what you have done based on what 
you have learned about what has gone on with student learning outcomes and institutional effectiveness. 
Dr. Amador emphasized that this is still a very important issue. Ms. Cuaron’s office is picking this up as 
another function administratively and to seriously consider not having as much reassigned time.  Dr. 
Amador had considered removing the research piece, but she is very concerned about that because that is 
the main component they will look at to see whether or not you have done it.  Michelle Barton’s 
operation is already short one research analyst.  Dr. Amador emphasized that this is not a “done deal.”  
She stated that she is talking about reality – you are either going to have to get money from other sources 
to do this or lower the cost to get it started.  We were only going to do it for one year anyway.  Maybe 
the second year it could be increased, depending upon what happens.   

 
  Steve Spear asked if, once this gets started in the fall, the five coordinators would get together with PFF 

and describe their actual work load and work out the details.  Dr. Amador responded affirmatively, 
stating that we are fully cognizant that anything agreed to needs to be in consultation with PFF.  This is 
not a negotiation session, but although she originally put out the proposed budget at 1.3 FTE, she is now 
suggesting we had better roll it back a little bit in terms of the cost issues involved. 

 
  Jerry Patton stated that this is really critical as those who have served on accreditation teams know.  If 

we do the $63,000, it could be done without increasing the budget.  Dr. Amador again reiterated that we 
must get this started as the worst thing that could happen to this institution would be to say, “we don’t 
have any money” when we’ve gone through the process of knowing how important it is. 

 
  Dr. Amador again reminded the group that she is not asking for restoration of funds for any of the areas 

under her purview.  However, she urged group to consider reducing the FTEs for this student learning 
outcomes initiative and utilizing an available computer on campus, thus lowering the total cost for the 
initiative to $63,000 (Exhibit E-5 – goldenrod paper).  Proposing this slight modification would help 
prevent cuts in other areas.  When funds become available, we will have to fund it as a first priority. 

 
  Bonnie Dowd expressed concern that the announcement requesting volunteers had gone out to the 

faculty with the previously stated FTEs.  She stated that she felt action needed to be taken today on this 
matter.  There has been a great deal of dialogue on the matter in Faculty Senate.  There was concern as to 
where the money was coming from.  There was criticism that there would be so many reassigned 
positions, which would have a negative effect on the 50% rule.  The faculty members are uncomfortable 
that there are non-faculty members who have or are afraid of losing positions.  The Senate also has 
questioned whether or not this could have been accomplished some other way.   

 
  Dr. Amador stated that a lot of time was spent discussing this in the smaller work group as the initial 

proposal was put together.  She stated that in the ideal world, this initiative could be done without 
reassigned time; however, she is a realist.  There was a lot of discussion about how much work.  Some of 
the faculty members wanted it to be higher.  By removing the senior office specialist, the group would 
not have any clerical support.  Dr. Amador stated that she could live with any configuration, but we 
cannot live without the Learning Outcomes Initiative.  In the first year, it will take people who feel 
strongly about this and want to be a part of making that kind of institutional change.   

 
  Barb Kelber stated that the faculty is working at this time, hoping for a contract, and that this will be, for 

some faculty members, quite a bit of work to do.  For all faculty members, there will be some work to do 
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in terms of codifying, creating benchmarks, and talking about what they do.  Because their primary job is 
teaching students, this is critical.  She stated we absolutely cannot back away from it, we have to face it 
head-on, and we have to own it.  They are all committed to that. 

 
  Dr. Kelber expressed that as co-chair of the task force, she was dismayed about the way this changed 

budget proposal came to SPC’s attention.  She pointed out that, at the beginning of the meeting, the 
Council voted unanimously, with no discussion, to approve the Learning Outcomes Initiative, but they 
did so with another budget proposal in mind, one in which the 1.3 FTE reassigned time was in place.  

 
Dr. Kelber stated that her name appears with Dr. Amador’s on documents relating to the initiative, and 
they worked together refining some of the ideas.  She wondered if she should have been consulted and 
maybe everybody could scratch out her name from “submitted by,” because there had been no discussion 
about changing this proposal because it seems like it has everything to do with the role of faculty.  Dr. 
Kelber stated that if we are going to reconfigure and it comes down without consultation with the person 
who was partnered with Dr. Amador on that task force, she suggested it be reconsidered entirely.  
Perhaps there is another way to approach this, such as looking at reassigned time.  PFF has not 
considered it yet, and she feels very uncomfortable with the way this came down. 
 
Dr. Amador responded that the group had voted on the structure and the governance.  They had not 
voted on the budget.  She stated that she is perfectly willing to stick with the $85,000, but we are going 
to have to take it from something; and she was trying to mitigate that. 
 
Dr. Kelber stated that the Senate was concerned that $85,000 is too much.  This is an issue they have to 
address.  We do not know at this point who will take the helm as Dr. Amador won’t be here next year. 
Perhaps the faculty will hear an appeal from the Senate that this must be considered from the ground up, 
because from the top down, it has come down a different way.   
 
Dr. Amador reiterated that SPC had agreed on the structure.  The structure of the group and how it fits in 
governance is a very different issue than budget.   
 
Dr. Kelber stated that implied in that structure is the idea of five faculty members, whose names and 
letters to be considered for these positions have already been submitted.  She said these are real people 
with real schedules and real concerns.  Dr. Kelber reiterated that their concern is that this is too costly. 
Maybe they can do their work a different way.  As far as the faculty is concerned, own it even better than 
they would this way. 
 
Michelle Barton asked if Dr. Kelber meant by “from the ground up,” all the work that the task force went 
through.  Dr. Kelber responded that she had tried diligently to represent the task force.  She feels there 
should be more consultation, because given the budget, she is not sure they can go at this another way. 
 
Bonnie Dowd is concerned that because school will soon be out, do we need to let people know that 
what they have applied for may be less than they thought.  She feels that is a detail that must be finalized 
today. 
 
Dr. Amador recommended that, at this point, we leave the reassigned time as it is and look at how we 
accomplish the travel and support outside of that.  She stated that she also hears what Dr. Kelber is 
saying about consultation.  The proposed revision was done yesterday afternoon when Dr. Amador saw 
for the first time what was coming forward regarding the budget and wondering how we are going to 
come up with something.  She stated that she is not married to this, because she does feel that to get this 
started, it is deserving of the reassigned time to take the leadership.  When we put this together, we said 
for one year, because she did not feel it needed to continue with this much reassigned time in the future. 
It was the initial structure to get everyone moving forward for a year, and then we would reassess it. 
 
Steve Spear noted that in terms of the money aspect, if you change .8 to .9, that would cover through the 
first semester.  Since it is going to be reevaluated at the end of the year, decisions could be made at that 
time. 
 

  Following lengthy discussion, it was agreed that, for the fall 2004 semester, release time will be as stated 
in the original proposal (Exhibit E-5 – white paper).  The spring semester release time is still under 
discussion. 
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F. Reports of Constituencies
 
 1. Administrative Association – There was no report. 
 
 2. Associated Student Government
 
  Amador Soto thanked everyone for making this a better college.  He stated that he has learned a lot while 

serving as ASG president. 
 
 3. Confidential/Supervisory Team – There was no report. 
 
 4. CCE/AFT – There was no report. 
 
 5. Faculty Senate
 
  Steve Spear reported that next week, the newly elected Senators will be seated and new officers elected.  

The new Academic Technology Coordinator is Bonnie Dowd, and the new Professional Development 
Coordinator is Lori Waite.  The Faculty Appreciation Tea will be held Thursday, May 6.  Teresa 
Laughlin will be serving another term as Curriculum Co-Chair.  The Senate has completed the 
administrator evaluations. 

 
 6. PFF/AFT – There was no report. 

 
G. Pending Items – There were none. 
 
H. Other Items
 
 On May 18, members were advised to plan for a long meeting as budget priorities, evaluations, faculty 

priorities, and the Annual Implementation Plan will be discussed. 
 
I. Adjournment
 
 There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:20 p.m. 
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